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final minutes 
 

Criminal Justice Policy Commission Meeting 

9:00 a.m. • Wednesday, October 4, 2017 

Senate Appropriations Room • 3rd Floor State Capitol Building 

100 N. Capitol Avenue • Lansing, MI 

 
Members Present:      Members Excused: 
Senator Bruce Caswell, Chair     Senator Bert Johnson 
Senator Patrick Colbeck       
Representative Vanessa Guerra 
D. J. Hilson         
Kyle Kaminski         
Sheryl Kubiak        
Barbara Levine        
Sarah Lightner  
Laura Moody 
Representative Jim Runestad  
Sheriff Lawrence Stelma 
Jennifer Strange  
Judge Paul Stutesman (via teleconference) 
Andrew Verheek 
Judge Raymond Voet 
 
I. Call to Order and Roll Call 
The Chair called the meeting to order at 9:02 a.m. and asked the clerk to take the roll. A quorum was present, and 
absent members were excused.  

 
II. Approval of September 6, 2017 CJPC Meeting Minutes 
The Chair asked members if there were any corrections to the proposed September 6, 2017 CJPC meeting 
minutes. There were none. Commissioner Hilson moved, supported by Commissioner Lightner, to 
approve the minutes of the September 6, 2017 meeting as proposed. There was no further 
discussion. The minutes were approved by unanimous consent. 
 

III. Comments from the Honorable Dorene S. Allen, Midland County Probate & Juvenile Court 
The Chair asked Judge Dorene Allen of Midland County to share her concerns with the Hornby Zeller study. Judge 
Allen began by noting that the Michigan Probate Judges Association is very supportive of the Raise the Age issue, 
but proper funding is necessary. She testified that they have been providing feedback to Hornby Zeller since the 
beginning, but they are concerned that the Hornby Zeller survey is not adequately directed to the appropriate 
people in the courts who have the most accurate information on cost. Mr. Elvin Gonzales, Family Division 
Administrator of the Berrien County Trial Court, testified about the importance of keeping the concepts of financial 
stewardship and data driven decisions in mind and the need to collect data uniformly throughout the state. Senator 
Colbeck asked Mr. Gonzales to share more information on the recidivism data and the $40K figure on juvenile vs 
adult housing costs he referenced. Commissioner Kubiak asked if they had any insight on how to obtain data from 
all counties. Questions about the types of crimes involved and parental rights followed. The Chair asked that Judge 
Allen’s December 2015 Legislative Report be sent to all Commission members. 
 
Judge John A. Gadola of the Family Division of the 7th Judicial Circuit, commented on the financial impact raising 
the age would have on his county and noted there are other elements that should be considered including the 

types of crimes committed.  
 
IV.    Update of Recommendation to the Legislature for Uniform Jail Management System 
The Chair called on Senator Colbeck for un update on the data collection bill. Senator Colbeck provided the 
rationale behind the proposed changes and responded to questions raised at the last CJPC meeting regarding the 
requirement of a centralized data collection management system, who prioritizes the data for collection, and a 
number of FOIA issues. A discussion followed. The Chair asked the clerk to send a request to Tom Clement of 
SCAO to send the Commission’s recidivism definition to all of the judges throughout the State.   
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V. Presentation on the Criminal Justice Administrative Records System (CJARS) 
Michael Mueller-Smith, University of Michigan Associate Professor, and Keith Finlay, Labor Economist with the U.S. 
Census Bureau, presented information on the Criminal Justice Administrative Records System (CJARS). Details of 
their presentation are included in the slide presentation attached to these minutes. 
 
VI. Progress Update from Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. on Study of County Costs to Redirect 17-

Year-Olds to Juvenile Justice System  
Karen Hallenbeck from Hornby Zeller Associates, Inc. provided a recap of the data they have collected, how they 
are using it, and the shortfalls they are encountering. She acknowledged the concerns raised by Midland, Berrien, 
and Genessee counties and shared that she and Judge Allen have agreed to work together to get any data they 
have not receive from the juvenile courts. She added that SCAO has requested they be able to review the data 
before any results are presented to the Commission. Commissioner Lightner suggested the possibility of setting up 
a Zoom meeting to bring multiple participants together. Collecting data from Joe Ryan from U of M’s Child 
Adolescence Data Lab was also discussed and Ms. Hallenbeck will follow up on this potential alternative data 
source and send an update to the Commission clerk so that it can be distributed to Commission members. The 
clerk will also send Judge Allen’s Legislative Report to Ms. Hallenbeck when it is sent to Commission members.  

 

VII. Data Subcommittee Update 

Commissioner Kubiak provided a briefing of the conversation with Joe Ryan regarding assessing outcomes relative 
to recidivism, graduation and college enrollment. The Data Subcommittee will continue to explore this idea.   

 
VIII. Mental Health Subcommittee Update 
Commissioner Strange called on Grady Bridges for an update on the mental health services survey. Mr. Bridges 
shared some maps he provided to the subcommittee chairs and noted that a more detailed report will be 
presented at the next Commission meeting. Commissioner Strange shared that the Michigan Association of 
Community Mental Health Boards, in partnership with another organization, is conducting a similar mental health 
services survey. She has reached out to Robert Sheehan of the Association and will try to set up a conference call 
to put a pulse on their efforts to be aware of what else is happening. Commissioner Lightner shared she will be 
attending the National Stepping Up Initiative Mental Health Summit next month. 
 
IX. Commissioner Comments 

The Chair asked if there were any comments from the Commissioners. There were none. The Chair publicly 
thanked SCAO and MDOC for their cooperation in providing data to the Commission. He expressed his hope that 
DHHS would begin to cooperate as well. 
 
X. Public Comments 
The Chair asked if there were any public comments. There were no public comments. 
 
XI.  Next CJPC Meeting Date  
The next CJPC meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, October 4, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in the Senate 
Appropriations Room, 3rd Floor of the State Capitol Building. 
 
XII. Adjournment 
There was no further business. The Chair adjourned the meeting at 11:57 a.m. 
 
(Minutes approved at the November 1, 2017 CJPC meeting.) 
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